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DRAFT –1/19/06

                                                               FINAL -

REGULAR SCHOOL BOARD MINUTES

January 12, 2006

 

	Swearing of       1. Board Members 
	Swearing in of New Board Members—Mrs. Manuela Huerta and Mr. Andrew Moralez were sworn into office by Ms. Irma Lazarin. 

 

	Introduction       2.
	The meeting of the Gadsden School Board convened in open session at 5:05 p.m. with President Maria E. Saénz presiding.  This meeting was held in the Gadsden Middle School Cafeteria at 1301 W. Washington, Anthony, New Mexico.

 

	Roll Call            
	Board Members present were Mr. Charles Gonnell, Ms. Jennifer Viramontes, Mr. Andrew Moralez, Mrs. Manuela Huerta and Ms. Maria E. Saénz.

	Pledge &           3.

Mission Statement       
	The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mr. Ms. Viramontes read the mission statement

	Supt.'s Report    4. 
	Programs, Reports, and Correspondence

A.   Superintendent’s Report – Superintendent Haugen welcomed and thanked the Board members, both the temporary and the permanent.  He thanked Sheila Raihl for the McGrath Workshop that all administrators had attended.  Superintendent Haugen had all administrators that are directly under his supervision introduce themselves to the Board.    Superintendent Haugen introduced a special guest, Dolores Saldaña-Caviness, Doña Ana County Commissioner.

 

The February 9, 2006 board meeting scheduled at La Union Elementary will be moved to Vado Elementary to coincide with the ribbon cutting ceremonies.  The meeting was also moved to February 8, 2006
 

Breakfast In The Classroom, a new program initiated by the governor, is being done on a trial basis at Anthony, Chaparral, Mesquite, Riverside and Vado Elementaries.  This program is completely funded by the state.  

	Board President’s Report.        
	B.   Board President’s Report

Ms. Saénz welcomed everyone to the meeting.  She gave a brief report on the NMSBA conference in Albuquerque that both she and Mr. Gonnell had attended.  Ms. Saénz thanked both Mr. Castillo and Ms. Porras for their service to the Board and the District.  

 

	Board                 

Members
	C.   Board Members
Mr. Gonnell thanked both Mr. Castillo and Ms. Porras for their service to the Board.  He had Mr. Diggs display a banner with the school logo for Chaparral High School.    Mr. Gonnell spoke briefly about the safety of the students while in attendance in our schools.  He also stressed the importance of the Bond issue passing in February.  

 

Ms. Viramontes asked the principals to keep the Board informed of activities and events at their schools so that they could attend.  Mr. Gonnell also gave a brief report on the conference that he and Ms. Saénz had attended, and that they would share the information with the rest of the Board.  

 

Ms. Saénz thanked the two temporary board members for their work and then asked the two new board members to introduce themselves.

 

Mrs. Huerta attended GHS.  Her children have graduated from STHS and NMSU.  She is an early childhood educator with El Paso ISD.  She is willing to learn as much as she can for the children and is all for parental involvement.

 

Mr. Moralez graduated from GHS in 1988.  He has a daughter who attends Berino Elementary.  He graduated from NMSU and now works for Governor Richardson. 

	Student Rep.
	D.  Student Representative – Absent

 

	Personnel Report
	E.   Ms. Browder referenced the personnel report, and asked the Board if they had any     questions she could address for them.

	Modification      5.  of the Agenda
	Mr. Gonnell motioned to move the following items from the consent agenda to action; item 6F.  P S C O - State Budget Transfers, 2005-2006 to item 8F; item 6G. Operational Budget Transfer, 2005-2006 to item 8G; and item 6H. Operational Budget Transfer, 2005-2006 to item 8H.  Superintendent Haugen also wanted item 6R.  Banking Resolution moved to item 8I.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.  

	Consent             6. .Agenda
	Mr. Gonnell motioned to approve the consent agenda as modified.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.  

	Open Forum      7.
	Open Forum 

Daniel Rollings expressed his confidence in Superintendent Haugen being back and that the district would go forth.  He also expressed that he was still missing some items that he had requested, copy of the interim superintendents’ contract and the phone overages on a certain employee.   He wanted to make Ms. Saénz and the Board aware of this.

 

Carolina Renteria expressed her congratulations to both Superintendent Haugen and the Board, and her confidence in Mrs. Huerta to do a great job and represent them well.  

 

Jorge Molinar presented on his online magazine/newspaper which will be going to press this year.  He asked that if anything was going on within our district to let him know.  

 

Raphael Nevins wanted to invite everyone to a meeting on Friday at 10:30 at the Women’s Intercultural Center in Anthony where Congressman Pearce would be present.  TESCO tutoring program is working with children, writing stories on what it means to grow up on the border.   These stories will be placed on I Pods on the web.  

 

Luz Vargas asked the Board to make informed decisions, and that they have access to all of the information. She stated that people out there were telling her that the previous Board was to blame for all of the problems in the district.  It was the previous Board that had not evaluated Mr. Haugen, At a meeting at Santa Teresa Middle School; Mr. Rollings waived Mr. Haugen’s evaluation and stated what a terrible job Superintendent Haugen was doing.  The audit for years during his tenure shows illegal things going on during his tenure.  The Board has an obligation; they took an oath of office to uphold the constitution and the laws of New Mexico. She asked that the Board make informed decisions, for them to open their eyes. 

	8.                    

Board                Authorization 

of Attorney & 

Media Contact   
	Action Items

A.  There was some discussion regarding Board Policy BH Board Authorization of Attorney Contact.  Mr. Gonnell motioned to table the policy, and to change a sentence to say, “By consensus, the board shall determine the attorney contact person”.   Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.   

	Amendment of Policy GDE-R2:  Employment of Substitutes for 

Non-Certified Personnel 
 
	B.  Both Custodial Services and Cafeteria Department are having a difficult time hiring substitutes in their departments. Superintendent Haugen recommended removing the last sentence that states that a GED or high school diploma is required.  About 40 people were turned away in the spring when the waiver request was removed.  Both Custodial and Cafeteria Departments have a big demand on a daily basis for substitutes; removal of this requirement will help them with this problem.   Motion carried unanimously.

	Reinstatement of Board Policy Setting 3 Hour Time Limit for Board Meetings
	C.   Reinstatement of the sentence that Board meetings would not last more than 3 hours unless majority vote of the Board.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  

	Amended Contract to add Fuel Adjustment per State Department
	D.  Mr. Chavez stated that because of the high cost of fuel there was a need to amend    the Contract to add $89,390.00, as per the State Department.  This amount is passed on to Boone Transportation, our student transportation provider.  Mr. Gonnell moved to approve.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

	Bond Election

Flyer – 

February 2006
	E.  Superintendent Haugen explained that the bond election is for $38m.  There was discussion regarding the publishing of the bond election flyer and if it could be put on the website and the possibility of making it interactive.  Power point presentations for the public are being looked at to be done possibly in Chaparral, at Gadsden High School and at Santa Teresa High School.  Mr. Gonnell motioned to approve the flyer with the changes in polling places listed.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion. Motion carried unanimously.  

	PSCOC State

Budget Transfers
	F.  Ms. Garcia explained why the budget transfer for $820,000.00 was needed.  The budget had been coded wrong and had been reclassified to the correct line item.  Mr. Gonnell moved to approve the PSCOC State Budget Transfers.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

	Operational 

Budget 
Transfers
	G.  The transfer in the operational budget is needed to cover legal expenditures from various firms for Special Education, Personnel, Re-Call, Vado 

Water Expenses, Re-Bidding of Chaparral High School, Board Election, Public Information, etc. for a total of $315,119.00.  The amount associated with the re-call effort was deducted as per the districts budget analyst. The state department was looking into whether or not the district should expend district funds to support a recall effort.  At this point the budget analyst has recommended that those amounts be paid to avoid future litigation.  This request only covers current expenditures, and it will require a future budget transfer to cover legal fees from January thru June 2006.  Mr. Moralez moved to approve the Operational Budget Transfers to cover legal expenditures.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Mr. Gonnell voted no, motion carried.

	Operational

Budget 

Transfers 
	H.  The transfers in the operational budget were needed for several schools to cover expenditures. Mr. Gonnell motioned to approve transfers in the operational budgets.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  

	Banking Resolution 
	I.   The Banking Resolution authorizes the Board and the responsible administrators to conduct business on behalf of the district.  In order to update the resolution; signatures and information from the new Board members are needed.  Ms. Viramontes motioned to approve the Banking Resolution.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  

	9.

Preliminary

Budget Calendar

2006-2007

	Discussion Items 

A.   Ms. Garcia explained the preliminary budget calendar for 2006-2007.  There will be several critical issues to look at because of the current situation of the district.  The state is requiring that the new chart of accounts be implemented so that New Mexico can have the same type of reporting as the federal government.  Salary schedules will also be something that will be looked at to make our salaries competitive with other districts.  To meet the needs of the district the budget committee will be comprised of persons within the district.  The first meeting will be January 23rd, with a sub committee set to give the Board a more detailed calendar.  Last year the Board requested several Budget Workshops.  If the Board chooses, that can be done again this year.  Detailed budget information would be given to the administrators and Board.  Campus and department staffing meetings will be held.  A final budget presentation will be made in May to the Board for approval.  The budget needs to be submitted to PED by June.   

	Proposed 

State Nutrition 

Rule
	B.   Mr. Demetrious Giovas, Food Services Director spoke about the proposed changes to the health policy.  The federal government spends $12.9B to provide food services to school children, not to just feed them but to train them to make healthy choices.  Because of Provision 2 children in GISD eat all of their meals free.  

	Board Training

Schedule &

Committees
	C.   President Saénz suggested having more involvement from the other Board members when discussing and putting together the Board meeting agendas.  President Saénz had invited Mr. Gonnell to review the agenda for this Board meeting.  Ms. Viramontes volunteered for the January 26, 2006 Board meeting.  A special meeting was discussed to set training meetings for the Board, that meeting will take place at Gadsden Middle School on Tuesday, January 17th at 7:00 p.m.   

	Vado  &

STHS

Ceremonies
	D.  The board meeting scheduled for Thursday, February 9, 2006 at La Union Elementary was moved to Vado Elementary so that the Ribbon Cutting ceremonies could be done.  The ribbon cutting ceremonies for STHS will be scheduled for Wednesday, February 15th during parent/teacher conferences at 6:00 p.m.  The board members will be attending the NMSBA Institute in Santa Fe on February 9th and 10th.  The Board meeting scheduled for Thursday February 9, 2006 was moved to Wednesday February 8, 2006 at 5:00 p.m. 

	10.

Closed Session  
	Ms. Viramontes motioned to go into closed Personnel Session Pursuant to NMSA 1978, 10-15-1, H-2 - to discuss limited personnel matters, NMSA 1978, 10-15-1, H-7 to discuss the terms of   settlement for former employee and terms of employment contract for current superintendent and Real Property Pursuant to 10-15-1, H-8, NMSA 1978 as amended to discuss Purchase of Land for Northern Elementary.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  The Board went into Closed Session at 7:25 p.m. 

	Reconvened in 11.

Open Session 
	Mr. Moralez motioned to reconvene in Open Session. Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.   The Board reconvened in Open Session at 8:50 p.m.  No Action was taken in closed session.
Mr. Gonnell motioned to approve the contracts and contract addendum for Superintendent Haugen for the 2005-2006 and 2006-2007 school years.   The salary for the 2005-2006 school year shall be $112,793.00 and for the 2006-2007 school year the salary shall be determined at the appropriate time.  The contract addendum provides for the use of a school vehicle, cell phone and the choice of attending two professional meetings annually at district expense.  Motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Gonnell motioned to authorize the settlement agreement between GISD and Yvonne Lozano as outlined in the terms of the agreement.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Gonnell motioned to authorize the superintendent to carry out the terms of settlement with Yvonne Lozano upon acceptance of the agreement.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Moralez motioned to purchase the land for the northern elementary at the original proposed site near San Miguel.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Ms. Viramontes voted no.  Motion carried.  

	Adjourned 
	Mr. Gonnell motioned to adjourn the meeting.  Superintendent Haugen recommended approval of the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 8:53 p.m.                        
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